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THE ANNUAL MEETING 

WAS HELD JANUARY 13, 1897. 

ADDRESS BY MRS. CURTIS. 

There are days in our calendar from which we naturally review 
the past. Spite of t.he oft-repeated precept, " Look forward, not 
backward," it is chiefly the young who live most in anticipation. 
With those of riper years retrospection is far more common. 
They are the fortunate ones who, gleaning wisdom from experi­
ence of the past, can give their best energies to activities of the 
present, while they plan largely and hopefully for the future. 

Glancing back to-day over the twelve months just ending, we 
must, I think, find abundant cause for thankfulness. Not, indeed, 
that we have accomplished all we could have wished, or that no 
shadows have fallen across our way ; but that, upon the whole, 
the year's record is so fair a one. 

It is a pleasure to acknowledge here the efficient work of our 
Superintendent and her assistant, the excellent care of the Home 
by which its matron has made it attractive, and the interest so 
generally shown by our nurses in their round of daily duty. It 
has been a pleasure also, during the year, to bear from time to 
time some word in commendation of both the graduates and the 
pupils of our school. They have carried cheer into many homes, 
soothing the pain of _yveary sufferers and sharing with anxious 
friends the burden of responsibility. 

Nor have sunny spots been wanting to life within the Hospital, 
suggestive as it is to so many of suffering only. On the third 
day of July I found the room of a private patient strewn with 
flags buntino- tri-colored ribbon and various patriotic emblems, 
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with which the li ttle ones of the invalid corps were to celebrate 
the glorious Fourth. And, as I learned afterwards, a right lively 
celebration it was. 
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Again, on D ecember 26, a note referring to the Christmas en­
tertainment began thus : "I think there was as much joy to the 
square inch in the Hospital on Christmas Eve as in any place of 

the city." 
Those of us who, on New Y ear's morning, were guests in the 

children's ward, will not soon forget the sight that g reeted us. 
'l,he wonderful t ree which had come there, no child could tell 
bow, stood before us with its lights and decorations and delight­
ful air of mystery. From the little beds around, pain seemed 
banished for the time, as childish faces brightened with eager 
expectation. 

I t was a study to watch these faces as the gifts were distributed 
by the youthful company whose thoughtful work in previous 
months had made these offerings possible. Some wore an expres­
sion of curiosity merely : others gave signs of patient or less 
patient waiting; while with still others the pathetic dread that 
they might be forgotten changed quickly to exultant joy as they 
found themselves remembered. All in all, the scene was worthy 
of an artist's pencil, and this happy beginning of the year seemed 
to foreshadow happiness for all its hours. , 

But the sweetest music has its minor chords, and with our glad 
memories of the year there mingle strains of sadne!:!S. To-day the 
sense of loss falls heavily upon each one of us, as we 

"wait with ear and eye 
For something gone which should be nigh." 

To-day and for future days we must miss one of our oldest 
friends and one of out· youngest workers. Others will pay fitting 
tribute to their memory, but I should do injustice to my own 
feeling if, on this day of our annual meeting, I should fail to 
acknowledge my personal obligation for the counsel and encour­
agement which Dr. Sanford was ever so ready to give. The 
warm interest which he had taken in our school from its begin­
ning outlived his failing strength, and even in days of weakness, 
he seemed glad to hear of our work and of our plans. 

And of that other, how can I speak to-day and in this room so 
eloquent of her presence? T aking up work for this Home as it 
were a sacred legacy from the well-beloved one who had laid it 
down, we_ know how faithfully she kept the trust. She brought 
h er practical good sense to all details of management, and left 
upon those who met her here and upon whatever she did the im­
press of her own sunny spirit. We can ill spare that loving heart 

... 
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and helpful hand, but shall we say that she went from us un­
timely? R emembering what she was, and recalling her own 
words to me on the last day I saw her, " If the young never 
went from earth we should not keep ourselves ready," I cannot 
say untimely. I t was God's time and she was ready. 

On the last day of the old year I heard one friend say to 
another, " I think I shall make no good resolutions to-morrow. 
I nnd that I live up to them for only three or four months and 
then I grow weary in well doing." " F or three or four months ! " 
came the quick reply, " Why, man, if you can keep them for 
three or four days, it is well worth your while to make them." 

Another year with its unknown opportunities is opening before 
us. We know that in its fleeting months our ideal purposes for 
broader work and truer service wiil not be f ully realized, but we 
may wisely cherish them, believing that if we do so, they shall 
bear some fruit. 



SECRETARY'S REPORT. 

"\Ye enter upon a new year of work stimulated by our success 
in the past, and by the snrroundings which warrant a continua­
tion of the prosperity we have hitherto enjoyed. 

Our Superintendent of nursing, Miss Henry, who is a graduate 
of the Liverpool Hospita.I, came to us a little more than a year 
ago, and has won our confidence and esteem by her efficient 
administration of the duties of her office. 

vVe haYe also been fortunate in retaining Miss Stephens as 
Assistant Superintendent of nursing. 

Miss Kellogg, who has bad charge of the Nurses' Home, bas 
been vigilant in her duties there. We feel that the nurses have 
not only there a place for rest, but also for social enjoyment, where 
hospital cares may be forgotten for a while. 

We heartily thank Dr. Fleischner, Dr. Hawkes, Dr. Tuttle and 
Dr. Daggett for examining the pupils in special branches of study, 
previous to their graduation. Also, the physicians who have 
kindly attended to onr nurses when they have heen ill. 

Our thanks are extended to those connected with the H ospital, 
whose sympathy and a.id have been freely given to us. Mr. 
Starkweather, the Superintendent, has been, as heretofore, unfail­
ing in his kindness. 

The Prudential Committee has co-operated with us m our 
efforts to maintain the standard of the school. 

The members of the House Staff have been helpful in g1vmg 
instruction to our nurses. 

Twenty-two pupils have g raduated during the past year. 
We have now fifty pupils in the school ; sixteen are extemes, 

ready to take outside private cases, or missionary cases ; twenty­
four are internes, pursuing a course of systematic instruction in 
the hospital. 

The Committee on Instruction presents the following report: 
Classes for text-book recitations for Seniors and Juniors have 

been held by the Superintendent of the School and her assistant, 
eight times weekly from August to the end of May. Proba­
tioner's classes twice weekly for recitations, also, instruction in 
the wards. Thirty-three births, two hundred and twenty-seven 
surgical operations, and eight autopsies, have been attended by 
the nur~es. 

The school is greatly indebted to the physicians who have 
given the following courses of lectures. 

Twelve on Anatomy and Physiology, 
Six on Urinary Analysis, 
Two on Pathology of Inflammations, 
Six on Obstetrics, 
Seven on General Nursing in Medical Cases, 
Seven on General Nursing in Surgical Cases, 
Two on Children's Diseases and the Nursing of 

Sick Children, . 
Six on Practical Demonstration iu Urinary Anal­

ysis. 
Two on Names and Uses of Instruments, 
One on Names and Uses of Instruments, . 

Dr. Kellogg. 
Dr. Durkee. 
Dr. Phelps. 
Dr. Foot. 
Dr. Fleischner. 
Dr. Leonard Bacon. 

Dr. Daggett. 

Dr. Nadler. 
Dr. Durkee. 
Dr. Flynn. 

Instruction in massage at the bedside has been given in twenty­
four lessons by ::Miss Rawlins. There has also been D iet kitchen 
practice, with examinations by the Assistant Superintendent and 
the Committee. 

vV e have a small maternity ward in the hospital, and hope 
that soon our work in that department will be enlarged. In order 
to meet the present demand for instruction in Obstetrics, we 
have made an arrangement with the Lying-in Asylum in Second 
A venue, New York City, b_y which eight of our nurses can be 
received there for three consecutive months every year. 

During the past year an effort ha~ been made to put our mis­
sionary nursing upon a more systematic basis than heretofore, 
by setting apart one nurse each month whose entire time should 
be at the service of the sick poor in their own homes. 

To this end subscriptions were given which, added to the in­
come from our missionary fund and a donation from the Chrysan­
themum Club, amounted to nearly five hundred dollars. The cost 
of supporting the work has oeen sixty dollars a month. Thus the 
eigh t months' experiment has cost $480.00-nearly exhausting 
our resources. During these eight months, from lVIay 1st to Jan. 
1st, the nurses have cared for twenty-seven patients, making three 
hundred and eighty-one visits. Many of these calls have been of 
long duration, baths being given and applications of poultices and 
compresses being made, wounds being dressed and several patients 
being watched with through the night. 

Five of the patients have come to the hospital for further treat­
ment, five have die<l, and the remaining seventeen have recovered. 

During the corresponding eight months of the preceding year 
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onlv seven patients were cared for, as against the twenty-seYen of 
thi; year's ;xperiment. As it was then possible for us to send a 
missionary nurse only when we had too many for hospital or 
externe work, the public, discouraged by our frequent inability 
to give the wished-for help, made few demands. 

It is hoped that if the work can be continued in this way, the 
applications for help will be more numerous and the nurse's time 
more fully occupied. So the expense per patient will be de­
creased and the amount of good done increased. 

There is a deep undertone of sadness in our hearts to-day as 
within a few weeks two members of our Executive Committee 
have passed away; their vacant places make us pause to think of 
the loss we have sustained. 

The honored name of Dr. Leonard J. Sanford has been on the 
list of our Executive Committee since the formation of the school, 
twenty-three years ago. He always took a deep interest in its 
welfare and we felt that we could rely upon his advice when any 
important question was under consideration. 

Mrs. John Brewster Fitch joined the Executive Committee a 
little more than two years ago, and took up the work with great 
earnestness. Her special department was the oversight of the 
Nurses' Home, and her many acts of kindness and generosity there 
will be long remembered. She has been taken from us in the 
prime of life and in the height of usefulness, and we deeply feel 
our loss. The impress she has left upon her work and upon our 
hearts, will not quickly pass away. 

REGULATIONS OF THE SCHOOL. 

The Executive Committee of the Connecticut Training School 
for Nurses has made arrangements with the authorities of the 
New H aven Hospital for training women desirous of becoming 
professional nurses. Those wishing to receive this course of 
instruction must apply to the Secretary of the Society, when, if 
approved by the Executive Committee, they will be accepted as 
pupils in the Hospital. The candidate must be over 24 and 
under 40 years of age and must present a certificate from a 
clergyman and a physician as to her good moral character and 
sound health. She will be received for one month on probation, 
without compensation. 

All pupils will be under the authority of the Superintendent of 
Nursing, and subject to the rules of the Hospita1. The Superin­
tendent will have full power to decide as to their fitness for the 
work, and the propriety of retaining or dismissing them within 
the month of trial. She can also discharge them at any time, 
with the approval of the Committee of the Training School, in 
case of misconduct or inefficiency. 

Those fulfilling the conditions of the probationary month will 
be accepted as Pupil Nurses. They must then sign a written 
agreement to remain under the direction of the school for two 
years. 

When in the Hospital they will be expected to wear a simple 
uniform dress, which is given to them at the end of the month of 
probation. They will reside in the Nurses' Home and will be 
supplied with board, washing and lodging, and also receive dur­
ing the entire term 200 dollars. This sum is not intended as 
wages, it being considered that their education is a full equiva­
lent for th eir services. 

The Day Nurses are on duty from 7 A. M. until 8 P. M., but are 
allowed time for their meals and two hours for rest and recrea­
tion. They usually have half a day off duty once a week. 

As the institution is not sectarian, there are no services con­
nected with it except evening prayers, which all nurses not on 
duty are expected to attend. 

A vacation of two weeks' will be given each year. 


